
U.S. OFFICE OF SPECIAL COUNSEL 
1730 M Street, N.W., Suite 218 
Washington, DC 20036-4505 

(202) 804-7000 
February 8, 2021 

 
Mr. Nikhel Sus 
CREW 
1101 K St., Suite 201 
Washington, DC 20005 
Via email:  foia@citizensforethics.org  
 

Re:  Freedom of Information Act Request (#FOIA-2021-043) 
 
Dear Mr. Sus: 
 

Please be advised that the U.S. Office of Special Counsel (OSC) received a referred Freedom 
of Information Act (FOIA) request from the Merit Systems Protection Board (MSPB) consisting of 
fourteen (14) pages on January 26, 2021.  Your request has been processed under the FOIA, 5 U.S.C. 
§ 552 and the Privacy Act, 5 U.S.C. § 552a.   
 

We are releasing five (5) pages to you in full, seven (7) pages in part, and withholding two (2) 
in full pursuant to FOIA Exemptions (b)(6), (b)(7)(A), and (b)(7)(C). 
 
 FOIA Exemption 6 protects information if disclosure would constitute a clearly unwarranted 

invasion of personal privacy.  See 5 U.S.C. § 552(b)(6). 
 FOIA Exemption (b)(7)(A) permits withholding of records when interference with law 

enforcement proceedings can be reasonably expected.  See 5 U.S.C. § 552(b)(7)(A).     
 FOIA Exemption (b)(7)(C) protects law enforcement information if disclosure could reasonably 

be expected to constitute an unwarranted invasion of personal privacy.  See 5 U.S.C. § 
552(b)(7)(C).     

 
You have the right to appeal this determination under the FOIA.  An appeal must be made in 

writing and sent to OSC’s General Counsel at the address shown at the top of this letter or by email 
to FOIAappeal@osc.gov.  The appeal must be received by the Office of General Counsel within 
ninety (90) days of the date of this letter. 
 

If you have any questions or you require dispute resolution services, please feel free to contact 
Mahala Dar, OSC’s Chief FOIA Officer and acting FOIA Public Liaison, at mdar@osc.gov or (202) 
804-7000.  Please reference the above tracking number when you call or write.  Additionally, you 
may contact the Office of Government Information Services (OGIS) at the National Archives and 
Records Administration to inquire about the FOIA mediation services they offer.1     
 
Thank you, 
/s/ 
Mahala Dar, Esq. 
Clerk 

 
1 Office of Governmental Information Services (OGIS), National Archives and Records Administration 8601 Adelphi 
Road, Room 2510, College Park, MD 20740-6001; ogis@nara.gov (Email) 202-741-5770 (Office) 1-877-684-6448 (Toll 
Free) 202-741-5769 (Fax) 


























